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EWHURST PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of a Meeting of the Parish Council held at St Mark’s Church Room, Northiam Road, Staplecross, on 
Thursday 13 June 2013
PRESENT
Councillors
 Brigitte Fifield (Chairman), Jacqui Hyett, Robin Redsull (Vice Chairman), Anne Reed, John Simmons, Maggie Whitaker, David Young 
IN ATTENDANCE
Richard Farhall – Parish Clerk; District Cllr Tony Ganly; PCSO Demetrius Georghiou [part]; 14 members of the public
________________________________________________________________________
The meeting commenced at 7.30pm.
PART A
ROUTINE BUSINESS

13.24
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
There was none.
13.25
CODE OF CONDUCT

a)
Disclosures of interest


Cllr Fifield
personal
item 13.37
Employment includes the bulk 









purchase of energy

Cllr Hyett
personal
item 13.42
Prospective allotment holder

Cllr Young
prejudicial
item 13.29a
Governor of school





RR/2013/1039/C

Cllr Whitaker
personal
item 13.39
VH Committee member

13.26
ADJOURNED SECTION

The Chairman adjourned the meeting for the PCSO, County Council and District Council Reports, Public Question Time and a presentation on off-road horse riding. (See Appendix A)
The Chairman reconvened the meeting.


It was agreed to bring forward consideration of RR/2013/1017/P.
13.29
PLANNING APPLICATIONS
a)
Current planning applications


RR/2013/1017/P
Chirria, Northiam Road, Staplecross
Outline
Demolition of existing bungalow, garage and outbuildings and erection of 2 pairs of semi-detached dwellings.

Applicant: Matthew Southcott, c/o Pump House Designs, Pump House Yard, The Green, Sedlescombe

Cllr Whitaker expressed concern about the density of new housing proposed and the principle of ‘infill’.
Cllr Simmons doubted that the track could accommodate two car widths and that delivery drivers would unload at the turning area proposed to the RH side of the entrance track – they were more likely to drive right up to the site and then reverse out on to Northiam Road. This would present serious safety issues.
Cllr Fifield observed that a fire appliance would be unable to turn on site.

Cllr Young noted that the proposed dwellings were being presented as ‘starter homes’; however, following a Housing Needs Survey the requirement for low(er) cost housing had been determined – and provision had been made to the east of the playing field. The affordable housing development ended up there because no other suitable site was available. Increased vehicle movements would create a hazard for pedestrians using the playing field. It was likely that the occupants of any new dwellings would complain about footballs entering their gardens and request that ball containment netting be installed.
RESOLVED To object to the outline application on the grounds 
of:

· Increased vehicle movements;
· The safety of playing field/play area users accessing the facilities via the track;
· Poor visibility at the junction of the track and Northiam Road



Clerk
Note Cllr Redsull abstained from the vote.
13.27 COUNCIL MINUTES - ACCURACY
Minutes of the Meeting of 9 May 2013

RESOLVED 1 Page 8, 13.19 Annual Parish Assembly 2013, para 5, line 4 

To delete Southern Farmers and insert other suppliers.
RESOLVED 2 To adopt the amended Minutes of the meeting held on 9 May 2013 as a correct record.
Minutes of the Meeting of 4 June 2013

RESOLVED To adopt the Minutes of the meeting held on 4 June 2013 as a correct record.
13.28 COUNCIL MINUTES - MATTERS ARISING
9 May 2013
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13.06 Off-Road Horse Riding, Resolved 1 (considering a proposed 5-mile track at the Priority Setting Review) Actioned.
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11.105 Parish Lengthsman, Resolution (drafting recruitment material). Outstanding – considered at the Priority Setting Review.

12.119 Budget & Precept 2013-14, Resolved 1 (making representations to Greg Barker regarding the impact of CTSs on parish councils). Outstanding.

12.129 Village Signs, Resolution (approaching John Tiley) Outstanding.

12.137 Budget & Precept 2013-14, Resolved 2 (commissioning a drainage specification and obtaining 3 levelling and drainage quotes) Specification price received – obtaining quotes outstanding.

12.146 Annual Parish Assembly, Resolution (requesting a follow up meeting with the Village Hall Committee on the future of the Village Hall). Actioned – response awaited.

12.151 Adverse Weather, Resolution (advising Cllr Simmons that EPC would consider further providing a grit bin in the vicinity of Weald View if 1-2 residents would offer to spread salt) Actioned – it was intended to publish an ‘appeal’ for volunteers.
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13.14 Recording of Information – Clerk, Resolution (further consideration at the Priority Setting Review) Overlooked.

13.15 Outside Bodies – Village Hall Committee, Resolution (planting scheme for conifer area) Cllr Whitaker reported that she had drafted a scheme and estimated that, assuming volunteer help could be found to clear the area, it would cost £100-£120. The aim of the scheme would be to create a pleasant area, screening the BT exchange.
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13.19 Annual Parish Assembly 2013, Resolution 2 (arranging training for the footpath maintenance group volunteers) Outstanding.

13.19 Annual Parish Assembly 2013, Resolution 3 (considering bulk fuel purchase further at the Priority Setting Review) Actioned.

13.20 Dog Waste Bin – Northiam Road (relocate to a position fronting St Marks Car Park) Outstanding.
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13.23 Allotments Lease (sending EPC’s response to its solicitor) Actioned.
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13.05a) Adjourned section: PCSO Report, para 1 Larry Hyett (LH) remained of the view that PCSO Georghiou’s description of the nationality of the two individuals stopped and questioned was consciously or unconsciously racist. PCSO assured the meeting that, being Greek, he was certainly not racist and observed that, with hindsight, it probably was not necessary to have mentioned the nationality of those concerned. He added that the Police often find themselves in a similar dilemma when determining whether the fact that someone is a traveler is a relevant consideration.
LH emphasised that he was not calling into question PCSO Georghiou’s personal qualities/abilities and suggested that it would be more appropriate for the two of them to discuss the matter further outside of the meeting.

PCSO Georghiou advised that he would be happy to have this discussion – but only in front of the council or with his supervisor present. He added that he had formed the impression that LH appeared to have a tendency to ‘nitpick’ – citing LH’s concern with last year’s metal theft operation (which utilised St Mark’s car park).
13.09
PLANNING APPLICATIONS
a)
Current planning applications

RESOLVED To submit the comments following to the Planning Authority:


RR/2013/1039/C
Staplecross School, Staplecross

New multi-use games area (MUGA) in existing school playing field.

Applicant: Director of Children’s Services, ESCC, County Hall. Lewes





SUPPORT APPROVAL
b)
Delegated authority

RESOLVED To note that the Clerk had submitted the comments following to the Planning Authority under his delegated authority:


RR/2013/817/P
Adams Lane – land at, Northiam

Erection of a stable block with tack room, storage and hay barn for personal use.

Applicant: Mrs K E Rainbow, 48 Filsham Road, St Leonards
SUPPORT APPROVAL Subject to adequate arrangements for the disposal of equine waste.

RR/2013/746/P
Clayton House, Shoreham Lane, Ewhurst

Removal of existing garage and construction of timber framed garage.

Applicant: Mrs A Davies, Clayton House, Shoreham Lane, Ewhurst Green
SUPPORT APPROVAL 
13.30
FINANCE
(a)
Finance Report
RESOLVED 1
To note the receipts and payments for April 2013 as follows:



Receipts 

Interest
 (Co-op current a/c)





     £4.08
Interest (JHB monthly fixed rate bond)



     £7.04


Precept – first payment




        £29,000.00

Council Tax Scheme Support Grant


 

 £882.59

Ewhurst & Staplecross Bonfire Society



 £136.29










        £30,030.00









   

Payments 



Stamco – Herdman Pavilion




          £1,348.80



John Lederer – Herdman Pavilion



          £1,000.00



S Masters – Annual Report delivery




 £175.00



Staplecross and Ewhurst Green WI – APA refreshments

 £135.00

Stamco – Herdman Pavilion




             £150.68



P Mitchell – Herdman Pavilion



          £5,380.00

Jason Monk Plumbing & Heating Ltd
- Herdman Pavilion
          £1,390.00










          £9,579.48

RESOLVED 2
 To note/ratify the transfers following:
Herdman Bequest to EPC Co-op a/c



        £30,000.00

Co-op a/c to Julian Hodge Bank deposit    


        £15,000.00

RESOLVED 3
 To receive and adopt the bank reconciliation as at 30 April 2013.
RESOLVED 4
To receive and adopt the Budget Monitor as at 30 April 2013.
RESOLVED 5 To receive and adopt the Earmarked Reserves Statement

as at 30 April 2013.

RESOLVED 6 To receive and adopt the Cash Flow Statement

as at 30 April 2013.

RESOLVED 7 To note the reconciled account balances, to 30 April 2013, as follows:

Co-op current account




          £59,683.67

Julian Hodge Bank Fixed Rate bond



          £20,611.43










          £80,295.10

RESOLVED 8 To ratify/approve the payments following:

Jason Monk Plumbing & Heating Ltd
- Herdman Pavilion

£3,000.00

Ian Stephenson – Herdman Pavilion




£1,058.26



John Lederer – Herdman Pavilion




£3,270.00



Stamco – Herdman Pavilion





   £497.73

Saunters Haulage & Plant – Herdman Pavilion

 
£4,000.00

Jason Monk Plumbing & Heating Ltd – Herdman Pavilion

£3,900.00

Croft Glass Ltd – Herdman Pavilion




  £230.00

Ian Stephenson – Herdman Pavilion




  £330.78

Stamco – Herdman Pavilion





  £547.07

Ian Stephenson – Herdman Pavilion



           £1,815.49

R Farhall – pay (May 2013)





  £611.29



Post Office Ltd [HMRC] – PAYE (May 2013)



  £189.93



East Sussex Pension Fund (May 2013)



  £203.22



R Farhall – expenses (May 2013) (incl VAT 67p)


  £168.90



Rother District Council – dog waste collection (2013-14)

(incl VAT £39.35) 





  £236.08


Stamco – Herman Pavilion





  £219.81










         £20,278.56

(b)
Annual Return & Accounts 2012-13


(i)
Internal Audit Report

RESOLVED To receive the report of the Internal Auditor, Dennis Farnsworth, dated 21.5.13.


(ii)
Statement of Internal Control

RESOLVED To receive the Statement of Internal Control 2012-13.
(iii)
Risk Assessments

RESOLVED 1 To receive the annual risk assessments (2013).
RESOLVED 2 To attempt again to persuade ESCC Highways to remove earth pressing against three sides of the Ewhurst Green bus shelter.






Clerk
(iv)
Appointment of Internal Auditor

RESOLVED To re-appoint Dennis Farnsworth.
(v) 
Audit Plan 2013-14

RESOLVED To approve the Draft Audit Plan 2013-14.
(vi) 
Terms of Reference

RESOLVED To approve the Internal Auditor’s terms of reference.
(vii) 
Statement of Accounts 2012-13


RESOLVED To receive the Statement of Accounts 2012-13.
(viii)
Annual Return 2013

RESOLVED 1 To note section 4 of the 2013 Annual Return and to approve sections 1 and 2.

RESOLVED 2 To thank the Clerk for his work preparing the accounts and Annual Return 2012-13.

13.31  ANNUAL PARISH ASSEMBLY 2014
RESOLVED 1 To ascertain the date of Sedlescombe’s Annual Parish Assembly (which Cllr Ganly normally attends).




Clerk
RESOLVED 2 To book Staplecross Village Hall for either 8 April 2014 (preferred) or 15 April 2014.







Clerk

13.32
SOUTHERN WATER







Members were invited to consider whether to appoint a Member to draft a response to Southern  Water’s Resources Management Plan consultation. (Deadline: 12.8.13.)





RESOLVED To take no action.
13.33
OUTSIDE BODIES AND EVENTS

Village Hall Committee Cllr Reed advised that the last scheduled meeting had been cancelled and that the next would not take place until July. She understood that the Future of the Village Hall questionnaires had still to be analysed. Hopefully the results would be known by the July EPC meeting.
13.34
DATE OF NEXT MEETING

RESOLVED To note the date of the next meeting: 11 July 2013, 7.30pm.
PART B
SPECIAL BUSINESS

13.35
HERDMAN PLAYING FIELD – NEW PAVILION


The Clerk advised that he had submitted the WARR Partnership grant claim. There were a few items of documentation that needed to be sent in by the end of June – building control, electrics and plumbing certificates; a bank statement and credit card statement. A WARR member of staff would be visiting the pavilion on 19 June (10.30am) to check that the items claimed for had actually been purchased.



RESOLVED To note the Project Manager’s Report:

Building Control had officially signed off the whole project. There had been a few delays because IS’s revised plans did not match those Building Control had obtained from the Planning Department – and it had not been anticipated that a fire alarm system would be necessary.

The floor covering for the Club Room should be finished by Saturday. The kitchen still needed to be installed – as well as a roller door between the Club Room and the kitchen.




Ian Stephenson

13.36
OFF ROAD PROVISION

(a)
Horse Riding

Members were asked to consider further whether to form a working group to explore the feasibility of creating a 5-mile track
RESOLVED 1 To establish a working group comprising Cllrs Fifield and Young – and the Clerk.
RESOLVED 2
 To invite Patricia Brigden to join the working group – and to ask her to recommend another suitable member of the community.

RESOLVED 3 To ask the working group to firstly gather evidence of sufficient demand amongst parishioners (before proceeding further).
(b)
Wheelchair-accessible footpath
It was noted that this was to have been considered at the last Priority Setting meeting. It was unknown whether any demand existed for such a facility.

RESOLVED To ask the Village Voice Editor to invite those interested in using a wheelchair-accessible footpath for recreational use to contact the Clerk.

Cllr Reed

13.37
ENERGY SUPPLY 

The meeting was asked to consider whether to establish a working group to explore the provision of bulk energy purchase schemes.






Cllr Young suggested that introducing schemes covering gas, oil and electricity would be a significant undertaking – meriting, perhaps, the appointment of a co-ordinator.
RESOLVED 1 To establish a working group comprising Cllrs Fifield, Simmons and Young.

RESOLVED 2 To ask the Village Voice Editor to ascertain parishioners’ interest in getting involved.





Cllr Reed
13.38
NOTICEBOARDS
Members noted that the Staplecross and Ewhurst Green parish noticeboards were due for replacement. The Clerk asked whether the Council had a preference for material, design and colour.



Cllr Redsull suggested recycled ‘wood effect’ plastic would be more durable.

RESOLVED To ask the Clerk to obtain prices for different materials – assuming the replacements would be of a similar size.

Clerk
13.39
FUTURE OF THE VILLAGE HALL

Cllr Redsull asked if the Council considered it would be worthwhile to appoint a Member with responsibility for progressing a new village hall on behalf of EPC and the community.

Cllr Young observed that two Parish Councillors were currently members of the VH Committee. Cllr Redsull accepted that this was probably sufficient – however, he remained keen to see the results of the recent survey.




13.40
FORGE LANE: RESURFACING
RESOLVED To accept Cllr Hyett’s request that this item be withdrawn from the agenda.




13.41
LAND AT CRIPPS CORNER ROAD
Cllr Hyett asked Members to consider investigating the creation of a lay-by on the southern approach to Staplecross (eastern verge). It was used informally and had become unsightly.

Cllr Young suggested that creating a formal lay-by would encourage drivers to use it and then to walk to the shop – making the shop would be the main beneficiary.

The Chairman suggested that a formal lay-by would spoil the rural feel of the approach.

RESOLVED To suggest to ESCC Highways that the area of the verge used currently for informal parking is unsightly and hazardous – and to seek its observations.





Clerk










13.42
Allotments 

The Clerk advised that EPC’s solicitor had recently chased the landowner’s solicitor for a response to EPC’s preferred lease amendments.

13.43
Local Action Plan




Cllr Hyett suggested that EPC should seek an updated progress report on the stalled exception site development.




Clerk

The meeting ended at 9.20pm
Date ………………………………
Chairman ………………………………………
APPENDIX A 
13.26
ADJOURNED SECTION

(a)
PCSO Report

RTAs There had been a number in the area recently. One person was injured in one incident and an individual was arrested for drunk driving. On another occasion the driver clipped the kerb and ended up in a hedge. Elsewhere, cars had skidded on oil on the road.
Shots These had been heard in woods close to Lordine Caravan Park. In other woods motorcyclists had been heard. In both cases the reports had been made far too late – the Police need to be advised as the activities are taking place.
MCP School The intruder alarm had been activated but there had been no sign of a break-in. PCSO Georghiou had given the school signs to put up to help reduce traffic speed and would like to run another road safety awareness week.
Padgham Cottages A car battery was reported stolen. A quick check on a vehicle in the vicinity revealed that the driver was known for that type of crime.
Quarry Farm/Playfoots People wearing balaclavas had been seen on the site. Angle grinder discs and old suitcases from a skip had been taken.

Damage to play area gate Local opinion suggests that older teenagers were probably responsible.

Larry Hyett gave notice that he intended querying the Minutes of the last meeting in relation to the PCSO Report.

(b)
District Council Report

Community Grants Fund This was worth c£130,000pa and had recently been reviewed. Eleven changes to the scheme had been agreed – including the requirement for the Ward Member and Parish/Town Clerk of the area within which the project seeking funding is based to confirm local support. Previously the Fund’s Panel found themselves considering applications the relevant parish/town council was unaware of.
Joint Waste Committee On 1 April, Kier Services commenced collecting waste and recyclates in Eastbourne and Wealden – and they appear to have got off to a promising start. Additionally, the sale price of recyclates (particularly glass) had risen.
Core Strategy This was taking up considerable officer time. RDC had now received 3 letters from the Inspector examining the Strategy – and on each occasion the pressure to plan for more new dwellings had increased. RDC was expected to achieve an additional 10,000 new dwellings by 2028. 

Bramble Farm Cllr Young had been asked for an update from parishioners but had been unable to find details of the latest appeal on the Planning Inspectorate’s web site.  Cllr Ganly confirmed that he had attended the informal hearing and advised that all enforcement action had been suspended, pending the Inspector’s decision. Cllr Ganly suggested that Cllr Young might like to contact the Inspectorate to enquire why the latest appeal details did not appear to be accessible.

(c)
County Council Report

There was no report.

(d)
Public Question Time

Village Voice Larry Hyett (LH) reminded Members that, in the interests of democracy, he had suggested previously that the community should have a say in who compiled this. He had been disappointed to discover that the position left vacant by Mary Reeve (MR) had been filled without reference to the community. MR could have used the Village Voice to advise that she would be retiring – with a view to giving everyone the opportunity to express interest in succeeding her. He had, in the past, expressed concern about her ‘perspective’ on certain matters.
Cllr Young advised that MR had volunteered to take on Village Voice whilst, at the same time, serving as a Parish Councillor. 
The Chairman observed that it was entirely up to the Observer who compiles the Village Voices – EPC has no jurisdiction in this matter – and she suggested LH should approach the Editor. LH responded that the Observer was not interested in who wrote the Villages Voices.

Cllr Reed advised that Mary Reeve had initially asked her if she would be interested in taking over from her. Cllr Reed had indicated that she would consider it; however, she decided to do so when the Observer’s Village Voice Co-ordinator offered her the position. She was not compiling Village Voice as a representative of EPC.
RR/2013/1017/P
Chirria, Northiam Road, Staplecross
Demolition of existing bungalow, garage and outbuildings and erection of 2 pairs of semi-detached dwellings.

Applicant: Matthew Southcott, c/o Pump House Designs, Pump House Yard, The Green, Sedlescombe

The applicant, Matthew Southcott (MS) invited those present to put to him any concerns they had.
On behalf of a group of Sheringham Close residents (and with their approval), James Verona summarised residents’ concerns:

JV RDC’s Draft Core Strategy states that the LPA is not looking for windfall sites.

JV Increasing use of the shared access track was potentially hazardous. The application suggested that 10 parking spaces would be provided on site. Who would have right of way on this (single) track?

MS The track is 5m wide. The removal of the garage on the parcel of land abutting Northiam Road would improve visibility to the east. The proposed block paving at the entrance to the track (the owners of Chirria have the freehold of the first 15’) would improve traction and safety.
JV How would sewerage be disposed of?

MS As now – via mains drainage. It was likely that a CCTV inspection would be made prior to connection.
JV Where will rainwater drain to if a larger proportion of the land occupied by Chirria is built on?

MS All surface materials used would be permeable.

JV National planning guidelines require that new accommodation is adaptable to the needs of older people – the existing bungalow is ideal for this age group.

MS The external appearance of the bungalow is deceptive – the interior suffers from damp, confining his parents to two rooms.

JV Residents of Sheringham Close adjoining the site would lose their view, natural light and privacy. Increased vehicular movements would raise pollution levels. Combined, these factors would have an adverse impact on the mental and physical health of neighbours.

MS All windows facing other properties would be obscurely glazed.
A Sheringham Close resident pointed out that the windows were unlikely to be fixed.
Cllr Young advised those with concerns that the Rother District Council was the responsible planning authority and that they should ensure that they submitted their comments directly. EPC merely had the right to be notified of planning applications.
Another member of the public expressed concern about the safety of children accessing the playing field/play area if vehicle movements increased along the track.

MS The development would provide the opportunity to make the entrance to the track safer by improving both the surface and the visibility.
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